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By Rick Haffey 
 
On the heels of the governor's May budget revision released last week there 
has been a lot written and discussed about public employee pensions. It is 
that time of year again, where local governments are putting together their 
budgets for the next fiscal year. One of the factors in local government 
budgeting is the growing cost of public employee pensions. 
 
Specifically, much is being written and discussed about the associated 
unfunded liability created by public employee pensions. Local governments 
are burdened with and should be addressing this ever-increasing financial 
responsibility. 
 
Nevada County has an unfunded liability totaling $119 million. Virtually 
every city and county in the state of California, including the state 
itself, has an unfunded liability. 
 
This unfunded liability is a snapshot, developed by an actuary using a 
model, of what is owed today for all current and retired employees' 
pensions. The likelihood of this being a perfect snapshot is extremely low. 
 
In good economic times, the county had virtually no unfunded liability. Now 
in poor economic times, the actuary's model shows significant liabilities. 
Regardless, the amount of this unfunded liability is still much, much too 
high given the current economic outlook. 
 
Many local governments are ignoring this growing liability, foolishly 
sticking their heads in the sand as the cost of public employee pensions 
skyrocket. 
 
Not so in Nevada County. The Board of Supervisors recognized back in 2005 
that this liability had to be addressed and began to take action. 
 
Among those actions were: 
 
- A reserve of $1 million was set aside for any pension contribution 
shortfalls in the future. 
 
- The board has never authorized the "spiking" of pensions, as has occurred 
in other local governments in the state. 
 
- Employee paid contributions for new retiree benefits in 2006. 
 



- Early adoption in 2007, by a full year, of retiree health insurance 
prefunding. 
 
- Elimination of county-paid retiree health insurance for employees hired 
after 2008. 
 
- Additional employee-paid contributions for their pension benefits in 2011. 
 
- A lower tier of benefits for new safety employees went into effect in 
2011. 
 
- A new lower tier of benefits for all other new employees will go into 
effect in 2012, contingent upon completion of collective bargaining 
occurring right now. 
 
- Focused staff reductions, including alternate delivery methods such as 
contract for services and privatization. 
 
Far from ignoring the problem, the Board of Supervisors has taken every 
reasonable approach possible from a local perspective to address the 
unfunded pension liability, while balancing the need to provide sustained 
core services to Nevada County citizens. 
 
The Board of Supervisors recently adopted as its number one objective the 
following: 
 
- Maintain county's financial stability and core services in light of 
economic conditions. 
 
The larger solution to the unfunded liability issue must be addressed at the 
state level. This is because CalPERS makes the rules that local government 
pensions must follow and are controlled by contractually. Unfunded pension 
liabilities have grown as CalPERS investments have struggled with the 
fortunes and misfortunes of the stock market. 
 
There is currently at the state level a unique opportunity for substantial 
pension reform as the Assembly and state Senate Republicans have endorsed 
Gov. Jerry Brown's pension reform package. This bipartisan opportunity 
provides for public employee pension reform by: 
 
- Establishing a hybrid defined benefit/401k-like plan for all new hires, 
which targets full pensions after 30 years of service and normal retirement 
age of 67 for all but public safety employees for which normal retirement 
age would be 57. 
 
- Mandates higher employee contributions for retirement pegged to 50 percent 



of the current cost of their pension (aka "normal cost"). 
 
- Using an average of the final three years of salary for pension formula 
calculations. 
 
- Ending abusive practices such as the spiking of final salaries, purchase 
of airtime, retroactive pension formula enhancements. 
 
This state reform package if adopted along with the local actions of your 
Board of Supervisors will go a long way in stabilizing public pension for 
both public employees and taxpayers. 
 
Rick Haffey is Nevada County's CEO. 


